

Statewide Homeless Council (SHC)
April 8, 2014
Augusta, ME

Council Members Present: Wes Phinney, Donna Kelley, Jon Bradley Cullen Ryan, Don Harden, Elizabeth Szatkowski, Shawn Yardley, Guy Cousins, John Gallagher
Council Members Not Present: Sister Lucille MacDonald
Guests:  Cindy Namer, MaineHousing; Carol Kulesza, VA; David Projansky, DHHS/OADS; Mary Francis Bartlett, City of Augusta; Thomas Ptacek, Preble Street; Jeff Vane, HVJ; Josh O’Brien, City of Portland; Chet Barnes, DHHS/SAMHS; Ginny Dill, Shalom House; Norman Maze, Shalom House; Dennis Marble, BAHS
Minutes by:  Scott Tibbitts, MaineHousing.
Minutes Reviewed: Minutes accepted as submitted. 
Agenda Review: No additions or changes, will adjust timing to accommodate late arrivals.

Announcements:

-Preble Street is working on a SAMHSA Grant with Mercy Hospital, Amistad, Oxford St., Milestone, and EMHS to focus on hard to serve clients with SA who lack other benefits or resources. They hope to coordinate housing with S+C and other PSH projects. 

-Bangor is also applying for this grant.
-Tom has a new position at Preble Street, and recently wrote an article featured in the BDN.
-Continuum of Care Tier One awards were announce by HUD today. 
-There is a DHHS Webinar Thursday at 9:00 to provide an overview of BRAP and S+C.

- Quarterly Homeless Veteran’s forum to be held at Togus later this month. 
-DHHS/OADS is working with MaineHousing on a Section 811 application for extremely low income households with disabilities.

State and Federal Updates:

-The Senate Finance Committee proposed changes to the tax structure which could have negatively impacted housing related tax financing – this is now being reexamined.

-The President’s proposed budget includes increases to McKinney Vento and HCV funding, but this is likely to change as it moves through Congress.

-A letter was sent to Senator Collins’ office thanking her for her efforts to restore the HCV funding that was cut during sequestration.

-The Maine Legislature rejected proposed cuts to GA.

- MaineCare Expansion proposal did not get a ‘veto proof’ majority.
-LD1717, asking that money allocated for homeless youth programs in Region 2 stay in that region for that purpose, was vetoed by the Governor. The money will likely go back to the general fund. 
It was suggested that LD1717 was a nice idea, but SHC spent a lot of time on it which might have been better spent on MaineCare Expansion, that would have a much bigger impact on a much broader population. 

-SHC should increase efforts to support MaineCare and make phone calls to representatives to let them know how important this is – it should not be a political issue – it is the right thing to do – and the economics alone should convince anyone. SHC should contact those who supported it to thank them, and those who may be on the fence to encourage them to support it. A list of who voted Yay or Nay is available on line. 
DHHS UPDATES:
-There had been concerns about BRAP funding not being part of the state budget. BRAP is part of the baseline budget, but it was in a ‘lapsing’ account. The original projection of $4.6 million has been reduced significantly by factoring in unspent funds from prior years, and DHHS is looking at ways to restructure allocations so as to more easily bring forward any such unspent money in the future.  

-Jay Harper, the new Director at Riverview, is promoting the recovery model of care, better discharge planning for forensic patients, and ensuring that housing and services are in place (but not tying housing to services) so clients have the most supportive, least restrictive options. The ‘old model’ was based on acute care – fix the immediate problem and send them out. The new recovery model acknowledges that some issues are chronic and require longer term support.
-Behavioral Health Homes launched April 1st. FAQ’s to be posted soon for both consumers and providers. There will be Quality Reviews at regular intervals.

-The RFP for Peer Services should be out in a couple months. RFP for Crisis Services is still being developed. DHHS has found that while the RFI/RFP process does take longer, it results in a more detailed and thorough RFP.

-Chet is the point person at DHHS on the Long Term Stayers effort and he is the one who will be getting and reviewing the new monthly reports from HMIS on the number of LTS’s at each shelter. He will contact the shelters regarding the number of clients they have, and connect the shelters with local housing providers who have available units. Initially the focus will be on CH, then LTS’s, then others. Shelters will also be able to run these reports to identify which of their clients to focus on. The plan is to implement this process by July, along with an update on LTS numbers. Chet compared this to the deinstitutionalization of mental health facilities in the ‘80s. Now we need to deinstitutionalize the shelters. 
-A response to the White Paper presented by SHC is still being worked on by DHHS.
MaineHousing Updates:

-LIHEAP (Low Income Heating Assistance Program) recipients used to automatically qualify for SNAP benefits, even if they were only receiving $1 of LIHEAP assistance. Recently Congress changed this limit to a minimum of $21 annually, which would have meant thousands of people in Maine would no longer be eligible to receive SNAP. MaineHousing made changes to adjust the amounts people receive so that about 5000 people will now see an increase in their LIHEAP assistance, and will remain eligible for SNAP. The flip side is that about 35,000 people will see a slight decrease (about $5) in their annual LIHEAP amounts. The changes also allow people who live in units with heat included in their rent to qualify for LIHEAP (and potentially, SNAP).

- 100 LIHTC (Low Income Housing Tax Credit) Vouchers: The original proposal for using these would have prioritized CH and LTS’s. SHC is concerned that the initiative is now considering serving shorter term shelter clients. MaineHousing is still looking at what resources need to be in place to serve CH and LTS populations.  DHHS is currently looking at data to determine who might qualify and if they would be eligible for MaineCare or other services. It has taken considerable time to get the proper releases and data together, but everything should be ready by April 15 to begin analyzing the information and determine the appropriate population, services and other resources. Once that information is available, MaineHousing will meet with Shelter and Housing providers to talk about the agreements that would need to be in place to make this all work. The housing providers need to be comfortable with the level of services to be made available, and we want to be sure there are direct relationships established between the shelters, the service providers, the housing providers and the clients. This should not be a remote, bureaucratic process. SHC would still like to see these vouchers go to CH and LTS’s before any other populations are considered. If it is determined that this will not work in the LIHTC projects, they would like MaineHousing to consider using the vouchers in other units that will serve CH and LTS’s. Regardless of where they end up, they need the service connection, and efforts need to focus on the client.   
-Shelter Funding Ad Hoc Committee: After their most recent meeting, Dennis put together some thoughts:  In the late 1980’s the Maine Legislature acknowledged that the state shared some responsibility to meet the emergency shelter needs of people experiencing homelessness and created a fund of $500,000 annually from the general budget to help with shelter operating costs for the 12 or so shelters at that time. Now, there are 44 shelters recognized as eligible for funding by MaineHousing, and the amount the state is providing has dropped to $370,000 annually, which works out to about $1.03 per bednight. Estimated operating costs to provide emergency shelter in 2013 were about $31.75/bednight. Dennis would like the committee to request that the state provide $3.5 million annually, which works out to about $10/bednight, approximately 1/3 the cost.

- ‘Outcomes’ and ‘Performance Measures’ are important, but it needs to be recognized that sheltering, in and of itself, has value. People without homes need a safe place to sleep and to access other resources. Shelters should have some funding at a set level, based on operating costs, not on bednights, so they can count on the amount they need just to stay open.   
-Cindy has complied information from shelter applications to help determine what the actual operating costs are. Meanwhile, the group that Wes and Cindy are working with - a think tank of sorts – are also developing ways to incentivize shelter performance and will make recommendations to SHC soon. 

-If the Ad Hoc group is successful in getting ‘more’ money from the legislature, it would have to be distributed according to the existing Homeless Programs Rule, which includes both a set amount and a per bednight formula. Any new funding structure for State funds would require a change to the Rule. ‘New’ money could be distributed based on outcomes or performance.

Point-in-Time Data: 

Preliminary DRAFT data shows 1200 people counted; 703 in MCOC and 497 in Portland CoC. This total includes 98 people who were homeless and unsheltered on the night of the count. Family homelessness appears to have increased – possibly related to sequestration of HCV. Final reports will be posted on the MaineHousing and Maine Homeless Planning sites soon. Annual Veteran’s in Shelter Reports will also be posted. 

Other Business:
There is a new Chair at LAASH and a new committee there working on a Strategic Action Plan. There has been more discussion about the concerns raised at the December SHC forum, but no official action. HVJ is becoming more active in that area of the state and may be able to raise awareness and promote some grassroots advocacy efforts. However, they are finding it difficult to make connections in the community as programs and agencies operate in silos and do not seem inclined to interact as much as agencies in the Portland area have.

Next Meeting: 
May 13, 2014, 9:30 am to 2:00 pm at MaineHousing[image: image1.png]
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